
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
JOINT SESSION WITH THE FINANCE COMMITTEE AND THE

GROTON DUNSTABLE REGIONAL SCHOOL DISTRICT COMMITTEE
VIRTUAL MEETING
MONDAY, APRIL 3, 2024
APPROVED
SB Members Virtually Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; John Reilly, Vice Chair; Alison Manugian, Clerk; Matt Pisani; Becky Pine;
Finance Committee Virtually Present:  Bud Robertson, Chair; Colby Doody, Vice Chair; Mary Linskey; Scott Whitefield; David Manugian; Mike Sulprizio; Gary Green;
Groton Dunstable Regional School District Committee Virtually Present: Fay Raynor, Chair; Rafael Glod, Vice Chair; Lacey McCabe; Brian LeBlanc; Catherine Awa; Yasmeen Cheema; Rosanna Casavecchia;
Also Virtually Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Brian Falk, Town Counsel; Jason Kauppi, Moderator; Dr. Laura Chesson, Groton Dunstable Regional School District Superintendent; Sherry Kersey, Groton Dunstable Regional School District Business Manager; Kristin DeFrancisco, Assistant Superintendent; Jason Silva, Dunstable Town Administrator; Megan Foster, Principal Assessor; Patricia DuFresne, Assistant Director of Finance/Town Accountant; Melisa Doig, Human Resources Director; Dawn Dunbar, Town Clerk; Hannah Moller, Treasurer/Tax Collector
Mr. Cunningham called the Select Board meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 
Mr. Robertson called the Finance Committee to order.
Ms. Raynor called the School Committee to order.
Public Comment period
Mr. Cunningham mentioned that the past week had been eventful due to various situations they faced. He stated that the attendance at the Spring Town Meeting on March 26, 2024, was unprecedented. He believes they could handle the different challenges ahead and hoped to find some clarity during the meeting.
Discuss the Results of the April 2, 2024, Special Override Election and the Impact on the Proposed Fiscal Year 2025 Operating Budget.
Mr. Haddad stated that the purpose of the meeting was to discuss the possibility of calling for a Special Town Meeting that evening. However, due to the failure of the Special Override Election, he wanted to provide an overview of the events that have taken place and explain what steps will be taken moving forward.
He said the Town of Dunstable held its Special Town Meeting on March 26th to consider and vote on the FY 2025 proposed operating budget. The Town of Dunstable voted to authorize the Groton Dunstable Regional School District (GDRSD) budget assessment, contingent upon an Override of Proposition of 2 ½. Mr. Haddad then explained that the Town of Groton dissolved its Annual Spring Town Meeting on March 26, 2024, due to the Performing Arts Center reaching maximum capacity. The Spring Town Meeting will be continued to a date soon determined by the Select Board. 
The Special Override Election failed in both the Towns of Dunstable and Groton on Tuesday, April 2, 2024; This was considered a rejection of the Groton Dunstable Regional School District’s Assessment. Mr. Haddad said that under Chapter 71, the assessment will be returned to the Groton Dunstable Regional School District Committee (GDRSDC), which has 30 days to revise. The GDRSDC could ask the Towns of Dunstable and Groton to reconsider their original assessment, reduce their assessment, or live within the means of Proposition 2 ½. Once their decision is made, the GDRSD will notify the Towns of Dunstable and Groton. The Towns of Dunstable and Groton would have 45 days to call for a Town Meeting to consider the school district's assessment. The Town of Dunstable has its Annual Town Meeting scheduled on May 13th. The Town of Dunstable can consider the revised Assessment at its  Annual Town Meeting on May 13th if the GDRSDC notifies Dunstable of its decision at least 14 days prior to May 13 to post the warrant.  This would negate the need for Dunstable to have a Special Town Meeting to consider the assessment. 
Once the Town of Groton is notified of the GDRSDC assessment, the Groton Select Board will have 45 days to call for a Special Town Meeting. Mr. Haddad explained that a Special Town Meeting must be held to consider the Budget and other matters of the Town since the Annual Spring Town Meeting was dissolved. He said they would have to accept Citizens' Petitions within 20 days of the Special Town Meeting. Mr. Haddad also explained that a quorum requirement exists for 2% of the registered voters (176 voters as of January 1st last year) to conduct business at any Special Town Meeting. Mr. Haddad explained that no action was needed from the Groton Select Board or the Groton Finance Committee at the time. Town Counsel, Mr. Brian Falk, was present during the meeting and confirmed that Mr. Haddad was accurate when stating that no action was required from the Groton Select Board or Finance Committee at the time. The GDRSD will need to address how it wants to pursue the rejection of its budget.
Mr. Cunningham clarified that the Annual Town Meeting had been dissolved, but the Town Election would still occur on April 23rd. He wanted to acknowledge the hard work done by the Town Manager, Mr. Haddad, and Executive Assistant, Ms. Cruikshank, who guided the Board members over the past few weeks.
Ms. Pine said the School Committee should decide whether to operate without an override or request a smaller one-year override. Earlier that day, Superintendent Dr. Laura Chesson explained she met with the Town Managers of Dunstable and Groton. She noted that until the Town of Dunstable decides on its various options, it will be difficult for the school administration to make recommendations to the School Committee. Determining a new budget will also be challenging for the School Committee. Mr. Haddad responded to Ms. Pine's concern regarding the need to assess the outcome of the override. He pointed out that the voter turnout for Groton was an unprecedented 43% and the resoundly defeaterd the Override. He stated that the Select Board needs to take that into consideration when making any decisions. The Chair of GDRSDC, Ms. Fay Raynor, said she had heard concerns that the school would have to bear all the cuts while the municipalities would be level-funded. She urged everyone to consider this feedback when considering the budget. The Chair of the Groton Finance Committee, Mr. Bud Robertson, said the budget is a 60/40 split with the School District and that they needed to figure out how to get there, but now was not an ideal time to request another override from the towns. 
Ms. Manugian clarified that the duration of coverage and any decision regarding an override is solely under the Town’s purview and not within the control of the School Committee. GDRSDC member Brian LeBlanc opposes calling for a Super Town Meeting, stating that the district must work with its budget or a compromise version for the next twelve months. He believed this wasn’t an issue of mismanagement or poor spending on the towns or school side and that everyone should contribute to resolving the issue. Mr. Pisani said it is important to see the outcome of the GDRSDC meeting on Wednesday, April 10th. 
Mr. Haddad and the Dunstable Administrator, Mr. Jason Silva, met with the GDRSD school administration and the Chair of the School Committee earlier that day. They discussed the potential cuts for both the municipal and school district sides, outlining various scenarios. The school department is fully aware of the numbers and the impacts of what the towns can afford under Proposition 2 ½ without an override. Mr. Haddad said it is now up to the School Committee to determine their assessment and its impact on both the Towns of Groton and Dunstable. Mr. Haddad once again recommended against considering another override for  FY 2025.
Dr. Chesson explained that the Town of Dunstable does not have enough funds to match the scenarios presented by Mr. Haddad for Groton. The School Committee will most likely consider a scenario affordable for Dunstable. Mr. Silva presented three scenarios, and they determined the assessments for Groton and Dunstable under each scenario. The Regional Agreement between the two towns is based on a 77/23 split. Mr. Haddad said he created a budget with cuts for the Town of Groton to stay within the levy limit. The challenge is that the amount Groton comes up with drives the Dunstable number. Mr. Jason Silva emphasized the extraordinary pressure on the Town of Dunstable's operating budget to the extent that significant cuts would be necessary. He explained Dunstable's three proposed scenarios that were presented earlier that day. The first scenario involved absorbing the entire deficit, which would devastate the Town of Dunstable. The second scenario involved increasing the district by 65% of new revenues, and the third scenario was to decrease the district by 65% of the deficit.  Mr. Silva said the Dunstable Selectmen are meeting on Tuesday, April 9, 2024. 
The School Committee will be holding a meeting on Wednesday, April 10th. Ms. Pine suggested holding a brief Groton Select Board meeting on Thursday, April 11th, to call a date for a Special Town Meeting. Ms. Manugian expressed concern that it may be rushed and suggested considering alternative dates. Ms. Cunningham asked Dr. Chesson and Mr. Haddad if holding a meeting next week is realistic. Dr. Chesson responded that they need to hear from the Town of Dunstable before the School Committee makes any recommendations and that it may be difficult to do so within the given timeframe. Mr. LeBlanc stated that they would require a lot of information to make a decision. Ms. Raynor added that the district has many moving parts to consider.
During the Q&A, many members of the public commented and asked various questions. Some are listed below:
Public Comments/Questions
Anonymous- Will the school district be making cuts that have been outlined in their presentations, or are different cuts being considered? 
Ms. Raynor said the cuts they have been considering are outlined in their presentations of February 14th. 
Groton Resident Jack Petropoulos thanked Mr. Haddad for “reading the room” well. Mr. Petropoulos believes that assuming no override could be passed would be a mistake and that it was important to educate the public.  
Anonymous- Is the Boutwell School moving to Swallow Union still on the table?

Ms. Raynor replied that all options were being considered and on the table, but there were many moving parts.
Anonymous—Please address obtaining more revenue from the wealthy non-profit schools in Groton that are not paying more than they use in services. Can we send them a bill and ask them to fight us in court, but they have paid for special projects along the way? 
Mr. Haddad said there would not be a court case because the nonprofits are not required to pay taxes. Everything the nonprofits contribute is voluntary. Mr. Haddad has been working with them over the last several years, and they plan to continue working with the nonprofit organizations in Groton.   
Mr. Pisani asked Mr. Haddad to provide more information about the impact of the Bond Rating. 

Mr. Haddad explained that they had worked very hard to increase the Bond Rating to AAA, which is the highest rating for low interest rates and reflects the municipality’s excellent financial management. He said it is crucial to maintain this rating as Wall Street pays close attention to how the budget is managed. Any negative impact on the bond rating could lead to an increase in the interest rate. It is important to maintain strong financial management on the Municipal side. 
Anonymous- What would we have to do to end our relationship with Dunstable if they couldn’t pay their full assessment?
Dr. Chesson said dissolving the Regional Agreement would require DESE approval and a vote at the Town Meeting. It would take approximately three to five years. Ms. Manugian stated that it is not straightforward.

Anonymous- What is done to lobby state revenue?
Mr. Haddad said that they have been lobbying since last year, and members of the Finance Committee have been working with the state delegation and lieutenant governor. State legislation has also been invited to meetings. Mr. Haddad stated that it is a difficult ask, and there is a state formula that is fixed. However, they have been constantly working with the state delegation.
Mr. Haddad thanked the School Committee and Dr. Chesson for attending that evening. The School Committee and the Groton Finance Committee adjourned.
Ms. Pine suggested holding their next Select Board meeting on Tuesday, April 9th. Mr. Pisani said they could not discuss calling for a Special Town Meeting until they hear from the School Committee. The members agreed and decided that their next regular Select Board meeting would be held on Tuesday, April 9, 2024. Ms. Manugian would be unavailable that day.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:14 p.m.
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.
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